
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held – 25th February 2008
Present:
Borough Councillors


Cllr Philip Hollobone (Chair)


Cllr Linda Adams


Cllr Maurice Bayes


Cllr David Bishop


Cllr Robert Civil (also NCC)


Cllr Paul Corazzo


Cllr Jenny Henson
Cllr Larry Henson

Cllr Mary Malin


Cllr Paul Marks


Cllr Gil Rennie


Cllr Greg Titcombe
Cllr Keli Watts
Cllr Jonathan West (Also NCC)

Northamptonshire County Councillors


None



Other Representatives


Bill Burton (Town Centre Retailers)


John Coleman (Kettering Civic Society)


Neil Griffin (Newlands Centre) (Deputy Chair)


Sergeant Paul Wade (Kettering Police)


Graham Bale (Kettering Taxi Association)


Eleanor Patrick (Churches Together)

Gilbert Davis (Neighbourhood Watch)

Mick Scrimshaw (Kettering Chamber of Trade)



Also Present


Cllr June Derbyshire

Cllr Mark Dearing

James Hayward (Kettering General NHS Trust)


Martin Hammond (Deputy Chief Executive)


Graham Soulsby (Deputy Chief Executive)


Paul Thomas (Development Manager) 


Ian White (Forum Administrator)


2 members of the press and 83 members of the public 
07.KTC.33
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Smith-Haynes, Edwards, M. Lynch, S. Lynch, Freer, Bain, Hales (CC), Jones (CC), Mayhew (CC), Halina Tubbs (Rural Forum), Sadie Goodwin (Health, Hearing and Mobility), Paul Ansell and Monica Ozdemir (Kettering Civic Society) and Inspector Dick Aistrop.
07.KTF.34
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Forum held on 26th November 2007 be approved and signed by the Chair.

07.KTF.35
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Jonathan West declared a personal interest in Item 6 on the agenda as an employee of the KGH NHS Trust.
07.KTF.36
UPDATE ON LOCAL POLICING ISSUES
Members of the Forum received a report on local crime statistics for the Kettering Town area. Sergeant Paul Wade was at the meeting and presented the report to the Forum. It was noted that there had been a general decrease in crime and that detection rates compared favourably with other areas of the County. It was noted that it would be useful to provide a linear representation of statistics and the possibility of providing this would be investigated. It was also noted that the statistics provided would be based on new Ward boundaries from April 2008 onwards.
07.KTF.37
CAR PARKING ISSUES
Members of the Forum received a report that provided background material in respect of a presentation and discussion on the issue of car parking. The report and presentation outlined the existing situation with regard to parking enforcement and sought to provide possible solutions for parking ‘hot-spots’ in the town by way of the introduction of Residents Parking schemes. 

Many local residents from the St Peters Ward were present at the meeting. Mr Graham Beeby spoke initially on their behalf and outlined the following points in respect of the issues in that location: 

· There was a huge strength of feeling amongst residents who live close to the Hospital in respect of the issues relating to parking
· There were problems with double parking and obstructive parking 

· Residents had received abuse from some members of staff from the Hospital

· Access for emergency services and refuse collection vehicles was affected

· Suggestions of providing free parking for the first 2 hours at the Hospital would not address the problem
· ‘Residents Only’ parking signs were ignored

· The introduction of single yellow lines and signage at the entrance to the estate would lead to the alleviation of some of the issues and would allow for more effective enforcement
· Forum members’ attention was drawn to comments on the website relating to this issue at  http://www.safe-parking.co.uk/

Councillor Mary Malin, the Ward Councillor for the area thanked Mr Beeby for his comments, and assured him that all members of the Forum were sympathetic to the problems, which had largely been caused by the introduction of charging for staff parking at Kettering General Hospital (KGH). However, it was not likely that the Hospital Trust Board would consider removing these charges, and so the Borough Council was seeking to provide a solution to these issues by way of the introduction of Residents Parking Schemes, although any other workable alternatives would be considered. 
Councillor Jonathan West, the County Councillor for the area, and also an employee of the KGH NHS Trust and highlighted some of the issues from the point of view of a staff member, particularly with regard to changes in travelling arrangements that some staff had undertaken. He was concerned to hear that there had been some abusive behaviour.
James Hayward from the KGH NHS Trust was also at the meeting. He outlined the following initiatives that the Trust Board were either putting in force or considering to alleviate the situation :
· Initiatives to encourage staff not to travel by car

· Park and Ride schemes to transport day staff to the Hospital from the Town Centre
· The removal of some clinical treatments to other towns

· The feasibility of the provision of extended car parking facilities by way of a second storey to part of the existing car park was being seriously evaluated
Mr Hayward also responded to questions from those present as follows :

· it was unlikely that the Trust Board would agree to fund the cost of the implementation of a Residents Parking Scheme for the area but he would put this to them at the earliest opportunity
· He would also put to the Trust Board that it should consider removing staff car parking charges at the General Hospital
· The Trust Board was keen to work with partners in respect of this issue


Sergeant Paul Wade of the Safer Communities Team also addressed the meeting in respect of current enforcement issues and the level of resources available to undertake this. He urged residents to report any instances of illegal parking, and outlined the criteria for the acceptance of photographic evidence. He added that the Police would prefer the option of Residents Parking Schemes to alleviate the problem.
Members of the public present were given the opportunity to ask questions, and received responses as follows :

· Other areas such as Wicksteed Park/London Road would be included in the planned survey in respect of Residents Parking Schemes
· An explanation was provided with regard to the prioritisation and responsibilities for the provision of parking bays

· An explanation of the process for Residents Parking Schemes being put into place was provided which clarified the reasons for the length of time it took to implement them
· If yellow lines were introduced in respect of one area then the potential knock-on effect would need to be dealt with, particularly in respect of Telford Way

· The existing Residents Parking signs in Legion Crescent were advisory only

In conclusion to the discussion, members of the Forum expressed the desire that the introduction of Residents Parking Schemes could be implemented as soon as possible, and that the consultation in respect of the schemes was meaningful and inclusive in order to draw out all of the issues relating to this problem. 
As a consequence of the above, it was 


RESOLVED that :-

The Kettering Town Forum urges Kettering Borough Council, Northamptonshire County Council, Northamptonshire Police and Kettering General Hospital to recognize that parking problems are a major issue for local residents and that they need to be addressed as a priority.
 
The Kettering Town Forum also urges the Borough Council’s Executive Committee to: 

i) move as quickly as possible to develop residents' parking schemes in areas where residents are supportive, and to introduce these by February 2009;

ii) encourage the Police to take firm action over obstructive parking;

iii) urge the County Council to review yellow line provision in residential areas at the same time as residents' parking is addressed; and 

iv)  take a close look at the parking problems at the hospital, and work together with the NHS Trust to see how they might best be resolved.

07.KTF.38 
‘KETTERING – IT’S OUR TOWN! WHAT’S HAPPENING?’ – UPDATE

Members of the Forum received a report that updated them on the progress of Kettering Town Centre regeneration projects and policy development in the light of growth area pressures. Members of the Forum were provided with detail in respect of the progress with the Town Centre Regeneration project launch, and progress with plans for future projects for housing and roads in the area. 

Members noted that the full consultation due to commence in May included outreach events and evening sessions. Explanation was provided in respect of the provision of additional car-parking through the County Council’s Transport Strategy and the consultancy arrangements in respect of this matter.

It was also noted that the Design Guide for the project would be publicly available shortly.




RESOLVED 

that the update be noted.
07.KTF.39

POST OFFICE CLOSURES

Members of the Forum received a report which drew their attention to the content of the Post Office Limited’s Area Plan Decision Booklet in respect of its Network Change Programme for Northamptonshire, which had resulted in the closure of the Hawthorn Road Sub Post Office.

Members expressed the following concerns in respect of this matter :

· The lack of public transport to the Lower Street Post Office for the elderly and disabled
· The failure of Post Office Limited to confirm the distance between Hawthorn Road Sub Post Office and the Lower Street Post Office being in fact more than one mile
· The failure of the Post Office to provide details of consultees who responded in respect of this matter to a Ward member

· The inadequate capacity  of Barton Seagrave Post Office to deal with the additional customers that would supposedly emanate from the Hawthorn Road Office closure, along with the facilities for extra parking that would be required as a result of this
· The need to ensure extra provision of staff at Lower Street to meet increased demand

· The need for the provision of a seating area at the Lower Street Office

The view was also expressed that Post Offices provided fewer services for people and therefore were not as necessary as in the past. However, it was also considered that many elderly people still valued them.
Having considered the above, it was



RESOLVED that :-

The Kettering Town Forum condemns the closure of Hawthorn Road Sub Post Office and 
i)                 writes to both Postwatch and the Chief Executive of the Post Office Limited to appeal against the decision and to ask what extra provision is to be made at the main Post Office in Lower Street and at Barton Seagrave Post Office to cope with the displaced demand and what proposals are to be brought forward to improve travel options for elderly and disabled people; and

ii)              pursues with the Post Office Limited the verification of the number and identity of the consultees who responded.
07.KTF.40
SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITIES STRATEGY FOR    NORTHAMPTONSHIRE
Members of the Forum received the above consultation document, and after some discussion, it was agreed that members should be given the opportunity to comment upon it at the meeting rather than through the other opportunities that were available to them.

Consequently, members made the following comments which would be submitted to the Council’s Executive.
· The part of Strategic Objective 3  relating to ‘Dealing with an ageing population’ was drafted badly and could be open to misinterpretation 
· The provision of a University campus in Kettering should be pursued.
· Concern was expressed in relation to the County Urban Spine and the apparent obsession with reaching Northampton from Kettering via Wellingborough, and the impact that this could have for future developments
· It was felt that Kettering’s role as the second largest Town in the County should be acknowledged

· The Ward names in the document were out of date
07.KTF.41
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

Kettering Borough Community Plan 


Residents Parking Update


‘Kettering – it’s our Town! What’s happening?’ – Update
07.KTF.42
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting of the Forum would be held on Monday 16th June 2008. 

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 10.10pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair

DRAFT
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